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SELECTION OF NEWS APPERED ON OUR WEB SITE

1st – 17th January 2008 
Zimbabwe - 15/01/2008

Second Meeting of the Africa Mission Team 
Harare: December 18 – 20, 2007 
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The Provincial House of Southern African Province was the venue for the meeting. Brother Ferdi-nand Dostie, Provincial Secretary, received us on arrival and guided our movements. The Africa Mission Team was set up in October 2006 on the occasion of a first gathering held at Accra, Ghana. The fruit of the gathering was the establishment of an action plan which was presented to, and ac-cepted by the various Provincials concerned and by the Superior of the Africa District 

The Team’s second meeting offered the occasion to evaluate what has been done up to the time of the meeting, to make a few adjustments in the action plans, and to plan future activities. Analyzing African realities led the group to focus upon three general areas: 

A) To improve the quality of youth ministry in Africa in collaboration with other continents. In order to do so concretely, we settled upon two objectives:

- promoting youth ministry in African, providing it with action plans 

- promoting interaction between young Africans and other young people during World 

Youth Day in Sydney 2008.

B) To deepen the understanding of the specific identity of Brothers and Marist laity through com-mon experiences in: religious activities, apostolic work and formation. In order to attain such a goal, there is a need to create activities centered on two objectives:

- creating an awareness of this topic in all the administrative units of Africa;

- offering occasions for formative experiences in this field

C) To react to the new challenges arising in Marist education. We wish above all to emphasize the right to education: a Gospel education, an education committed to solidarity and social change, sen-sitive to cultures and respectful of the environment, a discrimination-free education which leads to the creation of educational settings for those who are deprived of them.” (final declaration of the Mendes Assembly). To reach such a goal, we envision activities centered upon the following goal : « Formation for those who lead Marist Schools.” 

The Team feels that good communication among the various Councils of the administrative units is essential. The Team drew up a letter to the Brother Provincials and the District Superior informing them of the meeting and the plans issuing from it. We hope that each Team member will be able to speak personally to his Provincial or District Superior. Then, if possible, the member will explain to each Provincial/District Council the nature of the meeting and the plans which have been estab-lished. 

Our evaluation of the meeting is very positive, particularly regarding: the wonderful reception we were given; the community feeling which prevailed amongst us; the climate of freedom, to be criti-cal in a positive way, to make decisions with a sense of brotherhood and equality. The concrete outcomes of the meeting are now available and so too is a program which will be easy to follow and will bear tangible fruit. We found it easy to dialogue and to reach agreement. 

Participants (from left to right): Brothers Emmanuel Mwanalirenji (Southern África); Ifeanyi Mbaegbu (Nigeria); Valentin Djawu (Afrique Centre-Est); Juan Miguel Anaya, Emili Turú (General Administration Rome) ; and John Kusi Mensah (Afrique de l’Ouest). Madagascarwas no repre-sented because the delegate, Brother Thomas Randrianantenaina, had been elected Provincial and was preparing to undertake his new duties. 

Our next Team meeting will be held in Mwanza, Tanzania, December 15 to 17, 2008. 

Madagascar - 14/01/2008

Provincial Charter of Madagascar Province 
Brother Jean Albert Thomas Randrianantenaina new Provincial 
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During the month of October 2007 Br. Superior General wrote to us, announcing the end of Brother RAMANDIMBIARISOA Sylvain Romuald’s term and the nomination of Brother Jean Albert Thomas RANDRIANANTENAINA as new Provincial. 

The FMS Madagascar Province held its Chapter from December 27 to 30. Brother Seán Superior General was present along with General Councilor Brother Théoneste Kalisa. Brother Seán said that he wanted «“to support the desire we have for renewing our religious commitments; he wanted also to give fresh impetus to our life as Marist-witnesses in Madagascar to the love of Christ.” The Superior General’s hope: that the Provincial Chapter will be a time of great openness, of deep brotherhood and of rich blessing for our Province. That was his reason for joining Brother Kalisa and for participating fully in the three Chapter days. The presence of the two Brothers, and especially their active commitment to making the Chapter a success were truly a support to all of us Brothers of the Madagascar Province. 

The Chapter provided the occasion at which the new Provincial, Brother Jean Albert Thomas Randrianantenaina, (Br. Thomas, as we normally say) took the baton from Brother Sylvain Ramandimbiarisoa, Provincial from 2001 to 2007.

The Chapter also elected the new Provincial Councilors: 

- Brother Alexandre Rakotomalala,

- Brother Alexandre Ramarosandratana,

- Brother Pierre Joseph Rasolomanana,

- Brother Fidèle Ramarosaona.

On the last day around twelve lay people participated in the Provincial Chapter. 

Three principal themes surfaced at the Chapter. They will become the focus of our Province efforts during Brother Thomas’s three year term. The themes are:

- Witness of life 

- Province restructuring

- Financial self-sufficiency

A fourth theme was also examined : collaboration with the lay people.

The Brothers of the Madagascar Province are in charge of seven secondary schools across the country: Diego Suarez, Antananarivo, Antsirabe (2), Fianarantsoa, Ihosy and Betroka. The schools count nearly 10,000 students, all day hops. In addition to the secondary schools, the Brothers also have responsibility at the national level for Catholic schools (Fr. Jean Léonide Rabemahasoa). A Marist Brother is also the head of Catholic schools in the diocese of k’Ihosy (Fr. Alexandre Ramarosandratana) Some Brothers of the Madagascar Province are working outside the country: in Save (Rwanda), in Masonga (Tanzanie), at MIC in Nairobi (Kenya), and at the Generalate. One Brother has become part of Mission ad Gentes.

While we express deep thanks to Brother Sylvain for bearing the Provincial responsibility over six years (and at the same time being president of FMS Superiors of Africa and a member of the African Religious Superiors’ Council), we also express our best wishes, accompanied by our prayers, to Brother Jean Albert Thomas. Prior to taking up his new role, Brother Jean Albert Thomas was Director of Saint Joseph d’Antsirabe secondary school (1900 students). Brother Sylvain will now take over the same position. 

The email address of the new Provincial is randrana123@yahoo.fr.

The Provincial Secretary is Brother Jean Bruce Rasamimanana whose email address is rbrucejean@yahoo.fr.

The Brothers of Madagascar send their fraternal greetings and their best wishes for the new year recently begun. All of us, with Marcellin, men at the service of youth. 

Bro. Giovanni Maria Bigotto 

Cuba - 11/01/2008

Brother Antonio Ramalho visits Cuba 
Christmas in Cuba 
The two communities which make up the Marist Brothers’ mission in Cuba organized Christmas celebrations for the barrio population. The celebrations included reflection, songs, music and theatre. In the city of Cienfuegos, an FMS community was founded in 2001, and now has three Brothers and two aspirants in residence. On the night of December 20, the community brought together about one hundred people, most of them children. The Havana community, located in the Cotorro neighborhood, opened in 2007 and now has three Brothers and one novice. In the evening of December 23rd they managed to gather a group of about sixty people: adults, youth people and children. 

Brother Antonio Ramalho, Councilor General, attended both celebrations while he was on visit to the communities from December 19 to 25. The Marist Brothers’ mission in Cuba is still dependent upon the General Administration, but is hoping to become part of the Central America Province within the next few months. 

Brazil - 11/01/2008

VI meeting of the Continental Team of Marist Mission in America 
Marist Mission 
[image: image4.jpg]


The Continental Team of Marist Mission in America met in Itamaracá (Recife - Brazil), on 26 and 27 of November 2007. Last May The Interamerican Conference of Provincials had approved a new composition of this Team, enlarging it to 2 people for each sub region, 1 Brother and 1 lay person for each one. 

As can be seen in the picture attached, those attending were: [from left to right] Bro. Emili Turú (General Councillor), Bro. Wellington Mousinho de Medeiros (Brazil), Mrs. Mércia Procópio (Brazil), Bro. Max Meier (Cono Sur), Bro. Juan Miguel Anaya (secretary of the Commission of Mission of the General Council), Mrs. Annabel Correa (Arco Norte) and Mr. Ernesto Reyes (Cono Sur). Brother Landelino Ortego (Arco Norte) was unable to attend due to the poor health of a Brother in his community. 

After some time dedicated to getting to know each other, since we were meeting for the first time after the amplification of the Team, we reviewed the history of the Team and the activities organized in the past years. 

We tried to place ourselves in a perspective which was capable of absorbing the impressive wealth and variety of the American continent, going beyond our local visions. A great help for this was the possibility of taking part in the diverse activities that continue to be organized, allowing us to have a rich group vision. 

From this perspective we shared opinions on which needs of the continent we can be of assistance as a Team. Although we made various references to the initial formation of the Brothers and the vocational pastoral, we finally decided to organize work groups around the following topics: 

a) The formation of managers, an important topic on which at the Ist meeting of the Team we had already hoped to do some work, but which until now we had been unable to do. Our Team could contribute with special emphasis on the topics of identity (charism, spirituality) and mission (especially the perspective of the shared mission). It would be a question of organizing some systematic and organic programmes. We must never forget that the characteristic Marist way of passing on the charism is closely related to presence, family life, working together, shoulder to shoulder. There seemed to be two possible methods of moving forward, without prioritizing at the moment: to get in touch with those responsible for these programmes in the continent (remembering the meeting organized by Bro. Pau in Les Avellanes); or to organize an American forum to which would be invited all the managers of the continent. 

This topic will be studied and taken forward by a group consisting of Ernesto and Annabel, together with Irma Zamarripa (Mexico) and Bro. Wagner (Executive Secretary of UMBRASIL, Brazil). 

b) The composition of the Subcommittee of Juvenile Pastoral was confirmed: (Brothers Raúl Goitea (Cruz del Sur), Joao Batista Pereira (Brazil Centro-Sul) and Miguel Angel Espinosa (Central Mexico) and Mr. Fabiano Incerti (Brazil Centro-Sul). Bro. Landelino will continue to be the liaison with the Team and with the Subcommittee. The Conference of Provincials (CIAP) approved the holding of a Meeting of provincial coordinators probably during the days 24 to 29 August 2008 in Chosica (Peru). 

c) Although the topic of Models of Administration was taken up directly by the Commission of Mission, while not being approved by CIAP, it seems important to continue to study in depths the thematic already approached in the meeting which took place. It would be interesting to be able to continue collaborating with the European provinces and even to maintain some relationship on this topic with the Pacific area. 

It is necessary to continue studying in depth the lines of action that have appeared, so that we can help to configure a method of thought that helps us in practical action. The title of the topic is changed to "Mission and Administration", from which the following are pointed out as thematic: the study of contemporary paradigms, the difficulties and successes of the pattern adopted by each Province, mutual presentation of adopted structures, the production and presentation of some type of proposal for the next General Chapter, since our own laws say very little about the administration of our works. 

The group in charge of the study of the topic will be formed by Juan Miguel and Wellington, together with the Bro. Carlos Huidobro (Cruz del Sur) and a representative from Europe. 

d) Bro. Vicente Falchetto (Brazil) shared the morning of the 27 with us to speak of the topics related to the network of solidarity. On behalf of the Commission of Solidarity of UMBRASIL he proposed that we should look at writing a document on the Social Mission in America which would be studied and approved in the next continental meeting on this theme (planned for 2009, with a strong emphasis on formation). He suggests that the topic of solidarity be centred on the theme of “Children’s Rights”. He points out that in January 2009 the World Social Forum in Belem will take place and he offers his services to facilitate information and the eventual participation at it of representatives of the provinces. 

The Continental Team of Mission is, in principle, favourable to having the planned meeting at the same time as the celebration of the World Social Forum, but it will consult with the Provinces before making a decision. 

The group that will study the topic consists of Mércia, together with Mr. Juan Carlos Robles (Arco Norte) and Mrs. Dilma Alves (Brazil) and Monica Linares (Cono Sur). 

Time was also dedicated to sharing the diverse activities of the members of the Team and of the Commission of Mission of the General Council. There was a pleasing recollection of the recent celebration of the Assembly of Mission in Mendes and information was given on the Marist presence in Geneva, before the UN, and the recent creation of "FMS International" (The Marist Foundation for International Solidarity), as a new section of BIS with civil juridical standing before the Italian state. 

A last word of gratitude for the care,attention and facilities provided by the Brothers of Brazil, among whom we must mention especially Wellington and José Artur (Director of Colégio São Luís de Recife). 

Spain - 10/01/2008

The Escorial Experience 
Brothers speak of its importance for personal renewal 
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Evaluations made by the Brothers who attended the August-December 2007 session at Escorial have been collected and summarized. The evaluations show that this time of renewal is truly important, that the course content is of value, and that the experience has enriched the life of each participant. 

« Many thanks to my Province, to the Escorial team, to the Brothers who were my companions in the program, and to all those who in any way were responsible for making the program possible. I have found new depths in my life as a Marist Brother. I have had a taste of new ways of relating in community. I have found happiness in the community and with my Brothers: in prayer, celebrations, common experiences, walks, manual work, sharing, relaxation. I have received support, affection, friendship, good advice, happiness, enthusiasm, a sense of humor. Thank you to all; thank you for all.” (EG) 

“I have been re-affirmed in my vocation and in the Marist charism. I have been helped in the process of growing religiously by unifying and integrating holiness in daily life. I have seen proof that change is possible despite the advance of years. The experience of solidarity was very helpful for faith development. I have come to know myself better and better to accept myself: to look at my life as a process and my future with hope.” (PG)

“I have had a special chance, unexpected and unmerited. A gift from God and from our Good Mother. What was most important and what I appreciate the most: the Brothers. They have been for me like the Gospel treasure. Without looking for it, I found it. And so, I thank God and everyone who made the experience possible. Our contact with the Badajoz community and with the boarders at “Proyecto Vida” was a special time, as was the week on the theme, the Vitality of Each Province. A sincere thank you to all who help us to see. May the Lord help me to follow their example.” (AG)

“What will remain truly engraved upon my heart is the names of all those who made the program with me. The quality of life, the good example, the human qualities: I benefited from such elements all through the five months of the program. They gave me special enthusiasm in what I experienced. My stay at Escorial has helped me to know myself better and prepared me to undertake a new phase of my life with renewed enthusiasm.” (LP)

“Marcellin’s home is my home; his family is my family; his mission is my mission. It is a home that includes everyone; a multicultural family. It is a home ready to receive those who come; a home which one may also leave so as to go out and meet others. His is a family with works with other church or civic groups to build a better world and to welcome the Kingdom. I make Marcellin’s passion my own: the passion for Jesus, the passion to make Jesus known and loved by young people and by the poor. I rekindle my faith in confronting present-day disbelief. I am a witness to hope. By my friendly and caring presence, hope comes to birth. Like Mary, I make myself more free each day, more ready to give my entire life to God and to others in the ordinary events of daily life.” (EN) 

“I feel that I have lived a time of grace. This is so because I was able to give attention, time and effort to fundamental ideas and aspects of my life. The outcome is that I am now better disposed, and have a much more positive attitude about continuing to lead a life anchored in God and at the service of the Kingdom.” (JM) 

“I am very pleased to have taken this course. From the religious point of view, I find myself stronger and more ready to give my all to God and my congregation. From the intellectual side of things a number of my doubts have disappeared.” (GF)

“Calmness and exterior quiet made it easy to live in interior peace and enthuse-iastic contemplation concerning the new stage of life upon which I am embarking. To know that I can still, at my age, do many things for children and young people who are having problems.” (MA)

“J’ai nettoyé et approfondi le puits. L’eau de Dieu maintenant sourd avec force. Je veux arroser l’espérance là où j’irai”. (ER)

“I have cleansed and deepened the wells. The water which is God’s gift is flowing forcefully. I desire to water the fields of hope wherever I go.” (ER)

“There were moments when deep experiences occurred, human, religious and Marist: meeting Brothers from other Provinces and other countries; the courses which were offered; the Hermitage and Holy Land pilgrimages; the solidarity experience. I thank God and the Institute for permitting me to have such experiences. Now I grasp with greater clarity that the focus of my religious life is to be openness and joyful availability to the plans which the Lord has for me. I am filled with peace and hope as I move into the future, because I know that He will be with me always.” (HB) 

“I hold a conviction deep in my heart : that it is possible to construct a life-giving community, brotherly relationships, sharing attitudes; that my limits, yes, are there to see but that they must be accepted; I am not a less of a Brother because of my limitations. God who has loved me, called and chosen me is ever faithful and never changes. He sends me as a bearer of the Good News of his love for the world; that our Good Mother is ever at my side, giving me strength, boldness and love.” (NC)

“The length of the course and its rhythm, the community… created the conditions necessary for me so as to be able, ever so slowly to work on refinding peace. The conditions were brought about so that the course would become a small seed that could germinate anew in my heart. I thank the Lord for all that I experienced and all that I shared.” (JR)

“A closeness to my confreres, discovering God within them. I felt that one could find God anew each day, and that He was ever at work. The optimism which that has created is a source of life and contentment. Today and yesterday, God is ever at work.” (HB) 

Canada - 09/01/2008

Canada Province 
«Water from the Rock» flowing to the heart 
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Since the start of the Year of Spirituality last October, the Marist Brothers of Canada and their Marist lay groups have had the opportunity of drinking abundantly of the “water from the rock.” The Province has desired to offer several occasions for spiritual renewal and refreshment in harmony with the seasons of the year. Brothers and laity have already signed up for these special opportunities at which they can drink from the springs of Marcellin’s spirituality. 

At the start of December, the missionaries working in Haiti had such an important opportunity under the guidance of Brother Teofilo Minga. Here we may observe that the Haiti mission, founded in 1985, now involves a perpetually professed Haitian Brother, four Canadian Brothers and four Ad Gentes Brothers. The twelve younger men in formation are following their stage of formation: some in the novitiate (either that of Medellin, Colombia or that of Morelia, Mexico); some at the scholasticate in Guadalajara, Mexico; and some at the postulancy in Jérémie, Haiti. The experience under Brother Teofilo concluded with the first profession of three young Haitian Brothers who had returned to their country a few days before. They had just finished their two years at the novitiate named Lavalla located in Medellin. Around the Marist world, there are still many young people whose thirst for God is quenched at the “Water from the Rock”

Afterwards, December 14 to 18, the second autumn retreat took place, this one at Maison Marie-Reine-des-Cœurs, located in Drummondville. There, about forty participants had the chance to absorb, one chapter at a time, the leading ideas of the same document Water from the Rock. A Sister from the Congregation of Notre Dame, sibling of one of our Marist Brothers, summed up well the feelings of all who were present. She said that she was deeply touched by our spirituality and felt a kind of bond with it, according to the way the spirituality had been reflectively presented by Brother Teofilo who had led the session in such a dynamic way. We may observe here that one of the meditations, entitled “The Eucharistic Person,” affected the retreatants with special force, in view of the important celebrations to be held in Quebec in June 2008: the 49th International Eucharistic Congress.

Bernard Beaudin, FMS 

Ecuador - 08/01/2008

Campus ministry and other pastoral teams meet youth and vocation ministry in Arco Norte 
Challenges and proposals for work in the coming years 
From November 21 to 24, 2007, a meeting took place involving twenty four Brothers and lay people coming came from the FMS Provinces belonging to “Arco Norte,” i.e. the Provinces of Central America, Canada, the United States, México Central, México Occidental and Norandina (Colombia-Ecuador-Venezuela). The participants are all involved with campus ministry, solidarity movements and vocation promotion. The host Province was Norandina, since one of the its countries, Ecuador, is celebrating the Golden Anniversary of the Marist Brothers’ arrival: November 10, 1957. 

The purpose of the meeting was (a)” to share the experiences which the participants have had in campus ministry, solidarity movements and vocation promotion”, and (b) “to discover various means by which we may be able to support one another”. 

The first day of the meeting served for getting an idea of how of Marist life is experienced in each of the Provinces represented. What are the main challenges facing the Province? What are the objectives and priorities which the Province is establishing at this time? Afterwards the members representing each of the activities (campus ministry, solidarity movements and vocation promotion) in each Province spoke of the pastoral activities which are taking place. 
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On the second day we were informed about four points taken from the General Conference of Latin American and Caribbean Bishops held in Aparecida, Brazil, May 13 to 31, 2007. The points were: Group Ministries; Education; Vocation Promotion among Young People; Solidarity Movements. Our guide in these matters was Father Lauren Fernández, Society of the Divine Word, who had participated in the Bishops’ meeting in Aparceida. After-wards Brother Luis Carlos Gutiérrez from the Province of América Central presented the conclusions which were drawn up at the end of the International Assembly on Marist Mission held in Mendes, Brazil. 

On the third day of the meeting, we examined future plans: challenges, difficulties, and joint activities. The challenges and the proposals which each of the Provinces drew up will be points of orientation and of support in our work over the next few years. 

Our final day together was dedicated to enjoying the host city, in the middle of the planet, Quito and its riches: ethnic, cultural, religious and geographical. 

Brother José Javier Bometón Aguilar, Norandina Province 

Brazil - 07/01/2008

Defending the Rights of Children and Adolescents 
The Marist Brothers have a special importance in Brazil 
On December 15, 2007 there took place the fifteenth regular meeting of affiliated organizations and those of the Regional Commission for the Defense of the Rights of Children and Adolescents. During the meeting the participants elected the institution’s new membership as to (1) the National Secretariat, and (2) the Fiscal Oversight Council. The Secretariat will coordinate the DCA Forum over the next two years (2008 and 2009). 

The Brazil Association for Education and Culture (ABEC/Marist receiving 56 votes) was the organization which came out in first position. It was followed by the Federal Council of Psychology (CFO receiving 48 votes), the National Employees Federation of Charitable, Religious and Philanthropic Institutions (FENATIBREF with 44 votes) and the Brazil Youth Society (SDP with 41 votes). As a result the four organizations in question will assume the roles of National Secretary, Assistant Secretary, Executive Secretary and Financial Secretary. Substitutions will be provided by the Brazil Conference of Provinces-Salesians of Don Bosco (CISBRASIL receiving 28 votes), and the National Movement for Helping Street Children (MNMMR with had 21 votes). 

The following persons represented the Marist Brothers at the meeting: 

Brother Vicente Falqueto – Director of UBEE-UNBEC 

Fábio Feitosa - UBEE-UNBEC/CONANDA 

Jauri Roque Mallmann - USBEE 

Jimena Grignani - ABEC/Forum National DCA 

Marco Antônio Barbosa - UCE

Maria do Abri Monteiro de Melo Seibel - UBEE-UNBEC 

Renato Augusto da Silva UBEE-UNBEC 

Valeria de Jesus Lobo - UBEE-UNBEC

The forum’s new National Secretariat takes over its responsibilities this coming February. One of its first activities will be to develop an action plan for 2008/2009. The plan will take its origin from suggestions which were presented by those who attended the last Assembly of the national forum. 

Italy - 04/01/2008

Third age spirituality course for English speakers 
Renew program for 20 brothers of 7 nationalities 
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On December 21, the recent 3rd Age program for English speakers concluded at Manziana. There were 20 Brothers on the program, representing 9 Provinces and 7 countries. These together with the team (Des Howard, Andrew (Real) Fournier, and Phillip Alstin – Chaplain), formed a vital community for 9 weeks. 

Des Howard (Dtr) and George Fontana (Bursar and Formation team member) have now concluded their 6 year mandate at Manziana. George actually moved to take up a new assignment at the General House in September. He was replaced by Andrew (Real) Fournier, who will continue as a member of the new team with Barry Burns (Dtr) and Antoine Kizandu (Assistant Dtr). 

Kenya - 03/01/2008

Final profession of Brothers Eric and Hosea 
Province of East Central Africa 
On December 15, the Province of East Central Africa had the final profession of our Brothers Eric Silali Lusenaka and Hosea Munene Mugera. We were reminded that our life is a gift from God and it has to be kept for his glory. That is, we have to witness to his loving presence through our life and the preaching of his word.

Eric and Hosea professed that they have passed the stage of trying to the stage of directing all their strengths to the perfect love of God and of neighbour. In other words, they have committed themselves to having Jesus as the only object of their passion and to having compassion for humanity. This is to say that they have discovered the precious treasure for which they chose to sell everything, leave everything and risk their life in order to get it.

We pray that they remain faithful to their commitment.

Br. Eugene Kabanguka 
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